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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Arlington Traditional School, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
General Membership Meeting Minutes
Virtual Meeting via Zoom
October 27, 2021; 7:30 PM
The President began the meeting at 7:30 pm, and determined that a quorum existed.  The President sought and obtained unanimous consent to approve the minutes of the September 29, 2021 meeting.
Presentation and Q&A on Residential Construction

At 7:35, there commenced a presentation (and follow-up question and answer period) concerning residential construction, permitting, and code enforcement.  The County employees making the presentation were Stephen Risse Zoning Policy, Research and Information Management Supervisor; and Kimberly Kalaha, Zoning Plan Review Assistant Manager.

Much of the discussion circled back to the County’s website, starting with https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Programs/Building/Permits/Types,  https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Programs/Building/Codes-Ordinances/Zoning, https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Commissions-and-Advisory-Groups/Board-Zoning-Appeals, and https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Programs/Building/Permits/Land-Disturbing-Activity-Stormwater?BestBetMatch=land%20disturbance|d2f86bd7-6525-489c-b1eb-fbe9efd2bbfb|6244aa32-b2d4-441b-b20e-1096256a4671|en-US.  In connection with an application for residential construction, if the construction is to proceed “by right,” then there is no procedure for neighborhood engagement.  If there is a need for the builder to go to the Board of Zoning Appeals (five citizens that the County Board appoints), usually on questions related to “placement” of a structure, then the County provides an opportunity for neighborhood engagement, specifically by adjacent property owners.  Many civic associations take a hands-off position regarding “neighborhood approval” for residential construction permits.
Questions dealt with issues such as what to do in the event that a builder (in the actual development of a particular property) strays from the permit’s description of what it planned to do, how the County staff addresses such deviations from a submitted plan, and what triggers the need for a land disturbance/storm water permit.  In many instances, County staff has to accept the facts that applicants and interested parties provide to staff.  There is no requirement that an applicant for a use permit or zoning variance certify that the representations made in the application are true under penalty of perjury (or other sanction).  
Reports of Officers, Civic Federation Delegates, Committees, and Parks Liaison
The President reported on the answers she’d receive to questions raised during the September General Membership discussion of the SER permit to build a structure for outdoor seating.  SER (and not the three building owners) is the applicant for the permit.  The President announced that on November 13, 2021 (a Saturday), Carolyn Haynes and volunteers will be planning native tree species in the Mary Carlin Woods to replace trees damaged in the past couple of years.  The President shared information about the County maintenance project near the George Mason Drive/N. Carlin Springs Road interchange that was scheduled to start on November 2.  The President reported that, after BCA advertised the Use Permit request, the County planner reported he had received useful feedback from a neighbor of the Little Star Home Daycare at 512 N. Wakefield Street regarding the permit request. The President reported she will attend the ribbon cutting for Key Escuela Elementary School, the public school that moved to the former site of the Arlington Traditional School. 

The First Vice President reported that Arlington County has applied to the Northern Virginia Transportation Authority for funding of the western entrance to Ballston-MU Metro station.  Query, whether a letter writing effort in support of that application would be helpful/advisable.  The First Vice President indicated that he didn’t know the precise path forward for the County staff in the next phase of the Missing Middle Housing Study, but that the working group would assemble questions to raise during that phase.
Noting challenges from the recent changes to Wilson Blvd., the Second Vice President proposed that BCA organize to contact local businesses to solicit from them any concerns as to which BCA might supply assistance or other appropriate support. 
The Treasurer reported that as of the last meeting BCA’s bank balance was $1,966.70, and that BCA had subsequently spent $310.01 to produce the newsletter, leaving a balance of $1,656.69 (not counting three checks yet to be deposited).  The Treasurer also reported that, because BCA lacks a federal tax identification number, BB&T cannot provide BCA with Zelle service.  The Treasurer will inquire of other civic associations to determine whether there are other means to achieve automatic payments.
The Secretary had nothing to report other than the minutes of the prior meeting.

The Civic Federation delegates reported that the October meeting primarily dealt with a summary of the Missing Middle Housing Study’s first phase.  The next Civic Federation meeting will be on November 9, 2021.

The leader of the N. Carlin Springs Road Task Force reported that the task force’s recommendations are online and he is aiming to present the recommendations as a resolution at the BCA meeting of November 17, 2021.

Parks Liaison Hugh Robinson reported that Juan Du, Project Manager, had responded to his inquiries and that milling and repaving would begin on the Bluemont Junction Trail during the second week of November.  ADA entrance modifications are already in place.
Unfinished Business:

Changes to Wilson Blvd Between N. Frederick Street and N. George Mason:  There was extensive discussion of the County’s procedures leading to and execution of the modifications to the intersection of N. George Mason Drive and Wilson Boulevard, as well as the new traffic patterns on Wilson Boulevard between N. George Mason Drive and N. Frederick Street.  There was discussion about the efficacy of using the County’s “Report a Problem” method, among other things, to submit to the staff the various concerns that residents have about the safety and utility of these changes.  There was also specific discussion of the effects on traffic near the bus stop near the McDonald’s entrance.  The chief complaint was about the entire process, and the fact that the County staff had largely ignored concerns that residents had expressed about the likely outcome of these changes.  It now appears that some of those concerns were well-founded.  The consensus after discussion was that upon completion of the County’s six-month review of these changes, BCA should request the data supporting that review.
Stormwater Management and Flooding Risk:  David Smith discussed his BCA outreach efforts aimed at soliciting from the various civic associations within the Lubber Run watershed their members’ concerns relating to storm water management and the mitigation of flooding risks.
New Business:

Membership Committee:  The Second Vice President reiterated her prior concerns about the need to develop recruitment strategies to bring more Bluemont residents into the civic association.  The President supported the Second Vice President’s proposal to form a Membership Committee to develop such strategies, and invited members interested in joining the discussion to inform the Executive Board. 
School Bus Stop Safety:  Members discussed what to do to with regarding the moving of a middle school bus stop from N. 6th and N. Edison Street to the other side of N. Carlin Springs Road. The Secretary moved, and the First Vice President seconded, that the President write a letter to appropriate school officials supporting the parents’ efforts to find a solution to these safety issues.  The motion passed.
Volunteers to Deliver BCA Newsletters:  The President indicated that David VanWagner would once more be interested in hearing from anyone willing to volunteer to deliver the next neighborhood-wide newsletter in April 2022, and every October and April.
Arlington County Legislative Priorities:  The President noted that citizens have the opportunity to weigh in on Arlington County’s proposed priorities for 2022 state legislation prior to the County Board’s vote on November 16, 2022.  See https://arlington.granicus.com/MetaViewer.php?view_id=2&event_id=1664&meta_id=205865.  The nine-page list of priorities includes several items of potential interest to Bluemont residents, including two issues recently raised at BCA meetings:  Mufflers and noise ordinances (priority number 7 of 8 under Criminal Justice Reform) and preserving the Tree Canopy (priority number 5 of 7 under Energy and Environment).
Historic Preservation Program:  The President noted the Arlington County historic preservation program is collecting community feedback about the places and stories that matter to Arlingtonians.  See https://www.arlingtonva.us/.../Plan.../Historic-Preservation or contact Historic Preservation staff at hpmasterplan@arlingtonva.us.
Meeting Speakers:  The President solicited members to contact BCA leadership with any ideas for speakers at upcoming meetings.
Bell-Ringings:  The President invited all residents to the bell-ringing for Veterans Day and Thanksgiving Day, and all federal holidays.
The meeting adjourned at 9:18 pm.
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